THE WOODSIDE ACADEMY
Meeting of the Operations Committee
Minutes of meeting 

Date of meeting:

6.30pm, Tuesday 13th December 2016
Venue:



The Hive, The Woodside Academy
Present:
Paul Dowie, Samantha Golding (from minute 2), Claire Howarth (Executive Head), Glenn Lillo, Keith Robinson, Carly Walker
In Attendance:
Tracy Lewis (School Finance Office, for minute 6)
Clerk (temporary):
Kate Crossley

1. APOLOGIES AND GOVERNORS’ FORMAL APPROVAL OF ABSENCE
Apologies had been received and accepted from Venkata Kilambi and John Knight.  The meeting was quorate.

2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST

2.1 None, other than those declared at last annual declaration. 

2.2 A discussion followed on which members of staff had completed declarations of interest.  CH confirmed that senior staff had done so.  It was agreed that Assistant Headteachers would be asked to complete declarations of interest.  CH to action.

2.3 It was suggested that budget holders should also complete forms.  TL advised the finance system had not been finalised following academisation, and that budgets had not been allocated to curriculum areas.  CH signed all orders to keep close control of expenditure.  Two cheque signatory lists had been set up (CH, Stuart Roberts and Rachel Byrne; TL, Jutta Burns and Helena Walbrook), and each cheque was signed by one signatory from each list.  In the longer term, it was expected that budget holders would be encouraged to take responsibility for their budgets, and that consideration could be given to introducing a bidding system for individual budgets, split into essential and ‘wishlist’ items.  CH stated that it was important to ensure that budgets were effectively managed and that she would explore setting monthly or yearly allocations for areas of concern, such as paper.
3. AGREE CHAIR and VICE CHAIR
One self-nomination for Chair had been received from Paul Dowie.  His appointment was unanimously agreed by the Committee.  No Vice Chair appointed.
4. 
STAFFING
4.1
CH advised that there had been changes in the curriculum and year-end expectations.  The academy had hosted forums with speakers from other Trust schools, including material on CPD.  Feedback would be brought to the next meeting.  CH to action.
4.2
The Trust-wide appraisal policy had been implemented.  All teaching staff had been set targets relating to data, research into the impact of actions in the classroom and peer observations.

4.3
CH described how teachers had begun to work in year groups to research a chosen SDP topic and present their findings to staff.  The project was in its initial stages, but feedback from staff was encouraging.  A presentation on the use of Numicom in maths lessons had been very well received and had had a powerful impact on all year groups across the school.

4.4
Peer observations would be conducted termly in groups of 3 teachers from different sections of the school, with an agreed focus.  This was expected to bring fresh outlooks within the groups and build relationships across the school.
4.5
Support staff reviews would include informal mid-year reviews, with formal reviews in April.  Teachers would identify strengths and areas for development, and support staff would be asked to grade themselves against their job descriptions, supported by evidence.  Appraisals would be conducted by the leadership team, targets would be set and CPD agreed.
4.6
Senior leaders and office staff would be appraised by CH.

4.7
A Governor noted the feedback from a previous Ofsted report relating to support staff, and asked whether PPA cover was in place.  CH confirmed that it was.
4.8
The Committee discussed the difficulties in recruiting teachers and quality support staff, locally and nationally.  The academy had already started to consider recruitment for 2017, and good student teachers on placements had already been approached.  Agency staff would be used to fill gaps at the start of the spring term.  The Trust was considering developing a recruitment programme and having a presence at recruitment fairs in response to recruitment difficulties.  Trust recruitment was becoming more common, with advertisements placed for the Trust rather than specific schools, highlighting opportunities for support, development and career progression within trusts.   A Governor suggested that it may be worth considering tie-ins for teachers who had been recruited through agencies, resulting in the academy incurring high fees. 
4.9
CH described current student teacher placements from including the Institute of Education and the Schools Direct scheme.  A Governor asked if other sources would be considered; CH advised that in the past students teachers had been accepted from Roehampton and that more students would be taken, but that this could result in pressure on teachers, depending on the calibre of the students.

5.
SAFEGUARDING
5.1
The Academy was expected to host a Trustwide training session on safeguarding delivered by Octavo, including training for all Governors.  A decision on online training would be taken in January 2017.
5.2
A Governor raised concerns relating to the recent occasion on which the fire alarm had gone off at the end of a school day as a result of a fault (see minute 7/11).  CH advised that she would investigate and report back to the Committee.  CH to action.  It was agreed that Governors would be invited to attend a fire drill, of which staff would not be given prior notice.  CH to action.
6.
FINANCE/BUDGET 
6.1 The draft budget for 2016/17 was tabled at the meeting, showing an in-year surplus of c£15,000.
6.2 CH advised that the budget may be affected by planned reassessment of administrative and class-based support staff in January 2017, which would involve union consultation. Numbers had not yet been identified.   In addition, it would be necessary to streamline the hours for support staff and Y3/4 and Y5/6, whose contracts currently differed.
6.3 The assumption for income was that it would remain flat, and the budgets for years 2, 3 and 4 had not yet been balanced.  Considerable work had gone into the balancing of the current year budget, with reductions made to drama therapy, curriculum spending, training and musical bumps (which would be covered by class teachers).
6.4 The Committee discussed staff costs as a percentage of the budget, which were 81%.  CH noted that staff costs were creeping up to unacceptably high levels, although were believed to be below the national average, according to research carried out by the Trust Audit Committee.
6.5 CH described the difficulty of resourcing support for pupils with behaviour problems pending the 20-week assessment period for EHC plans.  In the interim period, existing members of staff were deployed to work with these pupils, funded by the school.  Some pupils with behavioural problems were unsuited to mainstream education.  In response to a question from a Governor, CH confirmed that there was a shortage of alternative provision places, which resulted in pressure on mainstream schools.

6.6 In response to a question from a Governor, it was confirmed that ‘Indirect Employee Expenses’ (EL304) related to items such as DBS checks, and ‘Other Staff’ (EL303e) covered midday supervisors and cover for pupils requiring 1:1 support at lunchtimes.  CH noted that the combination of being supported by an ISA during class time and seeing a familiar fresh face at lunchtime was beneficial for such pupils.
6.7 A Governor asked whether Ever6 was taken into account in pupil premium income, and it was confirmed that it was, although these funds were expected to fall significantly following changes in working tax credit which would result in some parents losing eligibility for free school meals.
6.8 TL advised that energy charges had not yet been finalised, but the c£50k of energy costs had been accrued, and that a c£60kallocation had been incorporated in the current year budget.

6.9 A discussion followed on how the budget was very tight, with only a small contingency for the size of the academy.  Three members of staff were currently on maternity leave, which would rise to 5 by the end of the year.  One member of staff was on sick leave.  In addition, the academy was due to make a £128k contribution to central Trust funds by the end of the year.

6.10 A Governor asked whether contracts were being reviewed, and it was confirmed that Helena Walbrook was looking to standardise contracts across the Trust to make savings.  The academy currently benefitted from a good catering contract, which was due to end in April 2017.  Catering would then be provided through the Trust contract, which was expected to be less advantageous to the academy.  The cleaning contract would be put out to tender and there was scope for savings to be made through the Trust.
6.11 It was confirmed that there was no budget for governance, as this was accounted centrally through a service level agreement with Octavo.

6.12 A Governor asked if the number of offices in the academy could be streamlined.  CH confirmed that this idea was being explored by the school, although a number of logistical issues relating to first aid cover, supervision of movement of pupils and staffing issues had to be resolved.

6.13 In response to a question from a Governor about capital income, it was confirmed that a bid had been submitted to the EFA for a pipework project, supported by a condition survey.
6.14 The Committee was informed of a high degree of movement in the academy roll, with 60 places unfilled (which would be unfunded until October 2017).  This was associated with housing issues, and was a common theme across the Trust. It was noted that there was a financial impact associated with any pupils with EAL, SEN of behavioural issues joining the academy in-year.  However these pupils added richness to school life and it was satisfying to see them progress and develop, often at a fast pace in the case of EAL pupils.  Pupil numbers in the nursery were also down, although funding for place for 2-year olds had not been cut as much as expected.  From 2016/17, working parents earning a certain level of income would be entitled to 30 hours of childcare per week.  A questionnaire would be circulated to determine the optimum timing of sessions for parents.
6.15 The Committee approved the draft budget, and thanked CH and the finance team for having achieved an initial in-year surplus.  Consideration would be given to restructuring the budget to improve cost efficiencies and release funds for development.  CH noted that budgets were always subject to changes, and although the surplus of c£15k was not comfortable, it was manageable.
7./11.
ANY FUTURE ESSENTIAL WORKS
The Committee was informed that a fault had been detected in the fire alarm box, which would be replaced at a cost of c£1-1.5k, including wiring linking all 3 sites.  An asbestos survey would also be carried out at a cost of £2k.  Both items were essential and had been budgeted. 
8./12.
DISPOSAL OF STOCK
The Committee was advised that an asset register was maintained and signed by members of staff.  One computer had been disposed of.  CH advised that in previous years, disposed computers had been reconditioned and donated to disadvantaged families, as a small cost to the school.  The Governing Body would be informed when similar cases arose.
PREMISES

9./13.
FIVE-YEAR PREMISES PLAN WITH COMPLETED WORKS
9.1
The Committee was referred to the updated 5-year Site Development Plan.  Redecoration was on-going and not included in the in-year budget but would be funded out of the carried forward surplus.
9.3
CH advised that negotiations were underway relating to the development of learning zones in EYFS.  This would require some refurbishment and structural changes to build a basic shell.  A similar plan would also be considered in the Upper Primary, reconfiguring the classrooms and removing the long corridor.  Both projects were part of a long-term vision and would require capital funding.  It would be necessary to balance the essential needs of the academy with long-term development.  At present, school development priorities were not aligned with maintenance needs identified in the condition survey. 
9.4
It was agreed that the text in the Site Development Plan relating to the boiler and the fuse box would be updated and reviewed at the next Committee meeting.  Chris Ennis to action.
9.5
A Governor asked whether the carry forward of c£400k would be used for capital works.  It was confirmed that this was the case, and that external consultants would be used to identify suitable projects and draft bids.
10./15.
AGREEING QUOTES
No quotes were brought to the Committee for approval.
OTHER ISSUES

11./18.
POLICIES/AUDITING
11.1
The Committee approved the Credit Card policy, subject to the listing of the CEO as an authorised user being clarified.  KR to action.

11.2
The Financial Risk register had been reviewed following academisation, and it was noted that not all risks were relevant to the Trust.  
12./19.
 AOB
12.1
It was agreed that it would be determined whether the approval of Directors was required for the academy to open a short-term interest-bearing bank account.  KR to action.

12.2
Governors were reminded to send their bios to Adrienne Routledge.  All to action.

Date for benchmarking exercise not discussed.

13.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The meeting finished at 8:40pm.  The next meeting was scheduled for Tuesday 7th February 2017 at 6.30pm.
Signed: ………………………………………        Date:…………………………..
Paul Dowie, Chair of Operations Committee, The Woodside Academy
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